MINUTES OF A RETREAT/WORK SESSION 

OF THE 

JACKSON COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

HELD ON

JANUARY 13, 2012



The Jackson County Board of Commissioners held a Retreat/Work Session on January 13, 2012 at 9:00 a.m., Justice & Administration Building, 401 Grindstaff Cove Road, Room A227, Sylva, North Carolina.


Present:  Jack Debnam, Chairman 

Chuck Wooten, County Manager

Doug Cody, Vice Chair

Pat Parris, Clerk to Board


Charles Elders, Commissioner
J. K. Coward, County Attorney
Joe Cowan, Commissioner



Mark Jones, Commissioner

Jack Debnam, Chairman, called the meeting to order and stated the purpose of the retreat/work session is to discuss various items that may be scheduled for consideration during the upcoming year.
(1) SCHOOL CAPITAL PROJECTS:  John Cort, Architect, presented an update on the projects for Smoky Mountain High School and Blue Ridge School gym. The proposed SMHS roof slope options was for either a “low-slope” or “steep-slope. Mr. Cort stated the roof could have a one-fourth to a half-inch slope to help eliminate standing water. The savings from the less expensive roof on the SMHS gym can help pay the estimated $300,000 cost of the Blue Ridge School weight room.  The estimated project cost for both projects is $12,188,330.
Consensus: It was the consensus to construct a “low-slope” roof with a one-fourth to one-half inch slope to eliminate standing water.
(2) TAX REVALUATION: Bobby McMahan, Tax Assessor, stated the drawbacks of proceeding with the January 1, 2013 implementation date which include severe lack of sales data, the integrity and quality of the sales data, an inadequate time frame to complete necessary fieldwork for a quality revaluation, an inadequate time frame for the necessary review and verification processes, also the abandonment of the current process of field review and photographing each property.  Should a decision be made to postpone the revaluation until January 1, 2016, which is the maximum allowable time limit, it would provide a longer time frame to accumulate adequate sales data.  This also provides a more realistic time line for accomplishing fieldwork and review processes.  He also presented a sales analysis from 2009 through 2011 that reflects the extreme low volume of sales data throughout the county.  He also presented a bar graph representing deed intake in the Land Records Office which reflects a drop in volume from 4,253 in 2006 to a low of 2,205 in 2011.  Even though work will continue on the next revaluation, he recommended that the implementation date be delayed until either January 1, 2015 or January 1, 2016.
(3) PLANNING DEPT: Gerald Green, Planning Director, presented the following: 

(a) 2010 Census: During the past decade, the County’s population grew 21.6%    

to 40,271, a total of 35% of the population in the retirement and pre-retirement 

age. The Cullowhee Township experienced the greatest population growth. The 

County’s rate of growth during the period of 2000-2010 was faster than any 

neighboring county and faster than the state as a whole. Current residents, 

whether new or long term will continue to expect a high level of services, from 

the provision of emergency services to good educational facilities to recreation. 
(b) Subdivision Ordinance: An amended ordinance is scheduled for consideration by the Board at the January 17th Regular Meeting. Updates were provided. 
(c) Cashiers Commercial Area Development Ordinance: An amended ordinance is scheduled for consideration by the Board at the January 17th Regular Meeting.  Updates were provided.
(d) Whittier Property Flood Plain Designation: The former Clearwood     

property has been designated in the flood plain which makes it a difficult site In order to make the property marketable, the property needs to be removed from the flood plain. 

(4) BOARD OF ELECTIONS:  Lisa Lovedahl, Board of Elections Director, updated the board on the status of the planned May referendum concerning countywide alcohol sales.
The next step is for Jay Coward, County Attorney, to submit a package, with the assistance of the Board of Elections, to the U. S. Justice Dept. requesting pre-clearance.  The Director of BOE will submit a ballot to the State Board of Elections for approval after the filing period ends on 02/29/2012.  The ballot form is pursuant to N.C.G.S. 18B-602. 
Ms. Lovedahl stated the date of the primary could change due to the redistricting lawsuit.  Even though Jackson County is not part of that lawsuit, the State could either postpone the entire primary or allow unaffected areas to proceed with primaries.  The cost of holding a special election for the alcohol vote only, should the primary be delayed, would be approximately $56,000.  
Consensus: It was the consensus that the alcohol vote should be held with the primary, whatever date that is, rather than paying for a special election.
(5) COUNTY SIGNS: Chad Parker, Public Works Director, stated that NCDOT has approved a “Welcome” sign that will be placed at 9 entrances to the County. The sign depicts the Historic Courthouse with a supplemental panel stating the County’s website address. The estimated cost for the signs is $5,000 with additional costs for installation by DOT.  A Resolution, which is required by NCDOT, will be considered at the January 17th Regular Board Meeting.  
(6) SMOKY MOUNTAIN CENTER: Shelly Foreman, Planning & Public Affairs Director, presented an update of the 1915 b/c Medicaid Waiver program.  The benefits include predictable Medicaid expenditures for MH/I-DD/SA services, maintains a public infrastructure to manage services, public accountability at state and local levels, high quality standards/consumer outcomes, coordination with primary healthcare/CCNC, and savings remain in the state and may be reinvested in the local service system.   The projected savings based on statewide waiver implementation and reduction in LMEs reflects an increase from $10,537,931 in FY2012 to $253,285,205 in FY2016.

(7) TUCKASEIGEE WATER AND SEWER AUTHORITY: Joe Cline, Director, presented an update of the following:

    (a) Water & Sewer capacity in northern Jackson County:  

	
	Current plant capacity
	Average daily demand
	Remaining plant capacity
	Customers

	Water
	1.5 mgd
	892,000 gpd
	   608,000 gpd
	1708 residential

538 commercial

	Sewer
	3.5 mgd
	791,000 gpd
	2,709,000 gpd
	1398 residential

527 commercial


  (b) Cashiers Sewer System: 128 residential, 155 commercial


  (c) Whittier Sewer System: For the year, the basic sewer revenue projection is $21,000. Total revenue is estimated to be $223,970 which includes $100,000 supplemented by the County and ECBI. The total expenditure projection is $101,474. Currently there are 25 residential and 11 commercial customers. 
 (d) Cashiers Well.  Mr. Wooten stated the County purchased a well in 2008 to guarantee sufficient water for the new County buildings. A verbal agreement was subsequently developed with TWSA for maintenance and operation of the well. The County should work with TWSA to transfer ownership of the well with assurance that adequate water will be reserved to service existing County facilities and those under construction before offering excess capacity to the general public. If the well remains with the County, a formalized contract should be developed and executed with TWSA, a cost study should be conducted to ascertain that current rates are adequate to support the operation, and  to develop formalized operation polices and procedures.  


If TWSA were to establish a public well system then two wells are required for systems designed to serve 50 or more connections. Thus, a minimum of one additional well (in lieu of the SCC well) will be needed during the initial phase of a larger public water system. Additional wells will be needed for future of the water system.

(8) HIGHWAY 107:  Sarah Graham, Region A Planner, summarized the NCDOT prioritization process and how it relates to local rankings as well as how a road comes to fruition. The main concern of the adopted 2010 Comprehensive Transportation Plan, as its number one concern, to improve  NC 107 from the Business 23 intersection to NC 16.

Joel Setzer, 14th Division Engineer, and Reuben Moore, Division Operations Engineer, stated NC 107 was originally designed in the 1960’s as simply a pass through even though subsequently widening lanes, changing speed limits, adding traffic signals, and adding turn lanes have not solved the problems.  Mr. Setzer stated the proposed 107 connector which would link US 23/74 east of Sylva with NC 107 between Sylva and Cullowhee would relieve heavy traffic on NC 107.  He stated it was his opinion that the connector should be built and DOT does not look at traffic from a business perspective, but as quality of travel. 

(9) OCCUPANCY TAX: Chairman Debnam stated the Board made an error by moving too fast to increase the occupancy tax and he would prefer to schedule more public hearings, talk to the merchants involved, and further discuss the tax since time is not an issue. However, tourism ties into economic development and he would like to see a committee formed to examine potential occupancy tax changes. 
Commissioner Cody stated that a decision was made years ago to put the County’s economic health and future on travel and tourism, thus it is necessary to fight for tourism dollars to make the County a “destination” rather than a “pass through”.
Mr. Wooten suggested the Commissioners  appoint the committee as soon as possible  so it has time to report its findings to Commissioners by mid-year and allow ample time for discussion and necessary approvals. Attorney Coward was asked  to ascertain how to extend current TTA board members terms since many of those terms expire next month.
 
(10) ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT: Mr. Wooten stated a work session  is scheduled on January 23rd to discuss the “re-engineering” of the EDC.  The County has received a $10,000 grant from Duke Energy and is possibly eligible for a Community Development Block Grant from Region A which could be used to pay for an individual to oversee economic development.
(11) STAFFING REQUESTS:  Mr. Wooten presented the following staffing requests:
 
(a) Sheriff Office: Fill a full-time administrative assistant position and create an 80% bailiff position.  
(b) GIS Mapping Dept.: Transfer Adam Blythe from a part-time position at the Health Dept. to a full-time position in GIS. The Health Dept. will contribute $9,000 from part-time wages toward the position.
(c) Veterans Office: Brenda DuBose, Veterans Service Officer, requested a part- time or full-time administrative assistant. 
(d) Human Resource Director: The County will begin working to recruit a human resources director in the upcoming budget.  
(e) Building Inspections/Code Enforcement: The County is also considering consolidating building inspections and code enforcement, This action would make the operations more efficient by combining them into a one-stop office.  Also mentioned was the need for a new software program at a cost of approximately $75,000.
Consensus: It was the consensus to authorize the Sheriff to hire an 80% time bailiff and fill the full-time administrative secretary position, transfer Adam Blythe from the Health Dept. to the GIS Mapping Dept. and authorize the Veterans Office to hire a part-time administrative assistant now with the position  becoming  full-time in the upcoming budget.. 
(12) NON-PROFITS: Mr. Wooten stated a grant application has been developed for non-profits. A policy for funding non-profits should also be developed.  He suggested the Board establish a limited fund amount and when all of it has been awarded, that is all available that year.  The Board may want to limit allocations to no more than a cap or individual amount.
(13) REVOLVING LOANS:  Mr. Wooten stated the current policy and procedures states a bank will review the applications which includes a financial analysis, credit check and make a written recommendation to the revolving loan committee.  However, that has not been and should be put back in place.  The bank that the County uses as its primary banking partner could serve as the review bank.  Professional advice and information from a local bank is necessary.  Currently the Board of Commissioners is serving as the revolving loan committee. The Board should think about appointing a revolving loan review committee so that when applications are submitted, they would go to the bank for review, reviewed again by the committee and then a recommendation made to the Commissioners.  Applicants should be informed that it will take 60-120 days for reviews before any action can be considered by the Commissioners.  

           (14) PLAQUES FOR BUILDINGS (Library Complex and DSS): Mr. Wooten stated it is tradition that a plaque acknowledging the people who were in office at the time the building was constructed and identifying the general contractor and the designer.   When the DSS building was completed, an obvious over site, a plaque was not installed.  That building should have a plaque like other county buildings.  There was a misunderstanding that a plaque for the new library had been ordered.  He proposed  a format that has both boards (previous and current) be listed  on the plaque . The estimate for the two plaques is $1,100 - $1,900, depending on whether they are brass or aluminum. 
Consensus: It was the consensus of the Board  to proceed  with plaques for DSS and the Library . The library plaque should list both Boards. 


(15) FUTURE CAPITAL NEEDS: Mr. Wooten gave updates as follows: 
(a) Emergency Mgmt.: Work on the new emergency management center is being renovated for the emergency management director’s office. In the future there will be a 911 call center and emergency operation center. 
(b) Health Dept.: The Health Dept. is in need of renovation or relocation. A study done in 2005 estimated that a new 45,000 sf facility would be an $8 or $9 million dollar project.  
(c) Public Works Dept.: The maintenance and grounds offices currently located on Haywood Road in Dillsboro will move to the Southern Lumber building.
(d) Transit Dept.:  The Transit Dept. will be moved to the Haywood Road facility.
(e) Board of Elections: The Board of Elections will move to the former Transit Dept. space at the Southern Lumber building. 
(f) Board of Education Central Office: Commissioner Cowan state the school system central offices are also overdue for renovations or build an entirely new facility. 
(g) Justice Center:  He has met with Superior Court Judge Brad Letts about renovations to the Justice Center after Emergency Mgmt. and Board of Elections are moved.

(16) BOARD COMMUNICATION: Chairman Debnam stated he would like for the Commissioners to have computer tablets for email and reviewing meeting materials.  The estimated cost may be as low as $95 per tablet.
There being no further business, Commissioner Jones moved that the meeting be adjourned.  Commissioner Elders seconded the Motion.  Motion carried by unanimous vote and the meeting adjourned at 4:50 p.m. 

Attest:

        




Approved:  
                                                
  

____________________________                        ____________________________


W. J. Debnam, Chairman 
Patsy C. Parris, Clerk to Board                    
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